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 Members Present:         
 
 
 
 
 
Open: Chairman Stevens opened the meeting at 7:00 pm. 
Motion made by Hamilton, 2nd by Bergeron, to give West voting rights. All were in favor. 
Motion carried.  
 
7:00 Public Hearings:  
Present: Abutter Butch Whitehouse; Doug Finan; Ken Christiansen; Phil Auger with SELT. 
 
7:00 pm – Continued Hearing: Amendment to a previously approved site plan:  Bob Bent 
(ECS) tax map 209.011. Extension to 2-21-19; extension to 3-7-19 requested; extension 
to 4-4-19 requested.  
 
Motion made by Hamilton, 2nd by West, to continue the hearing to April 4, 2019 at 7:00 
pm. All were in favor. Motion carried.  
 
Board Business: 
Sign Manifest & Sign SELT site plan for file – current plan says existing culvert to be removed.  
 
SELT Bond recommendation letter from Steve Cummings & Sign SELT plan for file: Greenwood 
said after the approval the Board granted about four weeks ago, Phil called and said he had his 
design back and it was not the stone fjord that he had suggested but a design that incorporated 
a culvert. He asked my impression of that and I had a discussion with Mr. Stevens and got back 
to Phil with my belief that our goal is to ensure that the hydrology on site doesn’t result in 
impeding the flow of stormwater. This culvert would be a resolution that would improve the 
circumstance from the old culvert that did impede the flow and from my perspective, they 
could do that.  
 
Auger summarized that with the conditional approval in January, they put a note on the plan to 
remove the culvert and had wanted to replace the old culvert with a stone fjord; a rock way 
that can be travelled through when water’s not moving over the site; his interest is in a wildlife 
passage. Natural Resource Conservation Service (NRCS) is funding the project and hold the 
conservation easement on the property. NRCS feels that we’ll be traveling through there 
frequently enough, that a stone fjord alone isn’t enough and felt it was wiser to replace it with 
a properly designed culvert with an emergency spillway; which is a stone fjord that’s slightly 
elevated. In the spring with heavy flow or a flood event, the spillway adds to the culverts, it’s 
like having 3 culverts. The culvert will keep pumping but the spillway allows a diversion around 
it. They’re used in dams/construction dams. There will be a stone fjord, a dip and then the 
culvert. The culvert is designed properly for the site. It’s engineered for it; it’s a lot more than 
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you actually need but it’s what NRCS wants. The Town Engineer reviewed the design and the 
only change was that The Town Engineer had wanted smooth sides within the culvert where 
NRCS had ribbed ones. Auger commented that he’d rather put in a bridge but NRCS didn’t want 
it because a bridge is more than what’s needed, would require more engineering, more cost 
and extensive digging, which would kick it into another archaeological review. We’re back at 
this. I have no choice here; if I take the culvert out, then we can’t ever go beyond that point and 
they’re the ones paying the bills.  
 
Stevens said it seems like overkill but the culvert is going to accomplish the goal of not having 
any impoundment of the water. Auger said we double checked the topo lines for the outlet 
there versus the stream Butch is worried about and those two watersheds aren’t connected. I 
thought he was originally concerned about water backing up behind that, south of that, and 
going across Olde Gordon Road from that wetland but the other watershed that contributes 
nearer to his driveway, they’re not connected; water can’t go uphill.  
 
Auger said we were also to provide you with a mylar. The registry reviewed the plan first and 
they won’t record it because it is an engineering plan, not a lot configuration or subdivision. 
Greenwood said in terms of this plan, it will not be recorded so we can only keep a copy on file 
here and stressed the importance of recording site plans because state law doesn’t allow a plan 
to be revoked unless it’s recorded and the registry will have to deal with this issue in the future. 
This plan could not be revoked according to state law. Greenwood stressed that Brentwood’s 
site plans will continue to be recorded until the registry refuses them.   
 
Kennedy asked if Steve (Cummings) was aware of these changes when he issued the bond 
amount. Greenwood agreed, yes.  
 
Abutter Butch Whitehouse objected that it wasn’t on the agenda for tonight’s meeting; a 
continuation of site plan review. There’s talk about a change to a previously approved site plan, 
a change to the conditional approval. Stevens replied it’s a change in detail but not the intent. 
Whitehouse responded the minutes were very specific that the culvert was being removed and 
it would be replaced by a stone fjord and he indicated that the rest of the Board and the public 
were excluded. Whitehouse suggested the Board was sliding something through for SELT, that 
wouldn’t happen for any other applicant. Whitehouse reiterated what was approved in the 
January meeting was the removal of that culvert. What’s been talked about between the Town 
Engineer and Phil is this plan from Brooke Smart from NRCS; whose main concern is to maintain 
access to the pit area because that’s part of their easement. Whitehouse spoke with her 
yesterday and NRCS doesn’t like the stone fjord, it requires more maintenance and she was 
adamant that this was the better solution.  
 
Whitehouse also has an issue with the new plan and thinks that the proposed culvert elevations 
are the same as the existing. He was concerned that the existing culvert was not put in at grade 
from one wet area to another and the water ponds up behind it. He said Mr. Auger says those 2 
wetland areas aren’t connected but the wetlands report from Mark West addressed the pit 
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area only. There’s nothing in the wetland scientist report that addresses the culvert area or any 
other areas of the property. Auger replied I looked at that to make sure; there’s not a 
connection. Whitehouse commented I’d be happy if the whole road was gone and the natural 
drainage restored but I wasn’t able to accomplish that. We’re talking about one particular part 
of the wetlands being backed up. The resource people want to maintain that pit road to have 
access to the property; there is no report in the file that the wetland scientist has looked at 
anything other than the pit area.  
  
Whitehouse re-emphasized that a change to the site plan should come back to the Board and 
there shouldn’t be discussions going back and forth between the Town Engineer, Town Planner 
and the Chairman; the issue should be discussed at a public hearing. Stevens replied this is the 
first opportunity we’ve been able to discuss it in a public hearing. Most of us have been out to 
the site and understand the water impoundment concern and when we found out that just 
replacing it with a fjord was not an option, we went to two engineers to ask how can this be 
addressed and this was the result so we’re bringing that information to the table tonight. 
Whitehouse commented if you read the emails it appears to be a done deal; Steve Cummings 
has signed off on this. When Phil said I can’t do this, Glenn acting on behalf of the entire Board 
said I think it will be okay and I object to that. Stevens replied Glenn called me and asked what 
do you think the intent was and we talked about it being no impoundment of water and what 
are the options. This engineered option seemed a reasonable plan. If you would like to have it 
posted, we can delay final approval on the change. But the intent was to alleviate the 
impoundment and we did that with expertise.  
 
Hamilton and Kennedy agreed that it should be posted as it wasn’t on the agenda and they 
should stop talking about it.  
 
Motion made by Hamilton, 2nd by Kennedy, to stop talking about this, post it and have a public 
meeting on it. All were in favor. Motion carried. 

 
Auger asked the Board if they could still sign the plan so that SELT can enter into the contract, 
the bond will be in tomorrow; proceed on that and then come back to talk about the culvert. 
Greenwood was fine with that as there is a note on the plan that says the culvert will be 
removed. Stevens said next meeting with time to post would be April 4th. (Note: meeting date 
will be April 4th, at 7 pm). Kennedy expressed his concern that the Board should have been 
made aware of the discussions regarding the proposed change to the fjord design by adding the 
culvert. Stevens reiterated that it was an enhanced detail that still met the intent of what was 
already approved. Kennedy disagreed. Stevens said it met the minimum requirement plus an 
overabundance of caution and design to put a culvert back in there but the Board can post this 
and ask Phil to come back to explain it again. This design was more than we asked for so that 
was the theory to bring it to the Board tonight.  
 
Whitehouse restated that if this was anyone else but SELT, it would have to be noticed again 
and come back to the Board. Greenwood responded that’s not true; it’s happened many times 
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when what is being proposed follows the intent of what the approval was. Greenwood did 
apologize to the Board for “overstepping his bounds.” Per Whitehouse’s concern, Greenwood 
stated abutters would be re-noticed.  
 
Kennedy responded to Whitehouse’s concern that there is an issue with the plan to replace the 
existing culvert at the same grade. Kennedy stated that the topography and grade is not an 
issue and if you clean the junk out, pull out some rocks at the existing elevation, it will flow 
nicely. I agree with their plan. They’ll spend a lot more money with a new culvert and a stone 
fjord. If there is a 100-year event it can go around it. The philosophy is correct but I agree that it 
wasn’t posted properly. There’s a lot of engineering in the plan and there is access for the 
water to go around. I think it satisfies your concern about it draining properly. If the culvert 
stops working the fjord will take the overflow and the culvert can be cleaned out.  
 
Trident Design Review Update: – Glenn’s Design Review follow up letter for the applicant, 
Trident, regarding the proposed building on the corner of South Road (Granite Creek), for the 
school. Greenwood noted that the hearing was a design review, a non-binding discussion where 
both sides can express concerns about the development. Greenwood would like to send the 
letter to the applicant making it clear that the Town is very concerned about a facility that 
would probably require a lot of Town resources and it’s not the role of a Town to have to spend 
resources on private establishments.  
Greenwood’s letter reiterates that: 

1. Both a traffic study and; 
2. On-site policing is required for this proposal. It was necessary when they were at the 

Castles.  
Stevens added that when they come back with an application for site plan review, the Police 
Chief will also be attending and have more information (police action, hours spent responding 
etc.) for the Board. When juveniles are involved it’ 3-4 hours of police reports on an incident. 
Menter said the police were over there all the time when they were at the Castles. Hamilton 
asked about the traffic study with 17,000 square feet of retail and not knowing who would be 
renting that space yet, how is that calculated? Greenwood replied that a traffic engineer would 
use a “worst case” scenario for retail; an automobile average count for the traffic study.  
 
Motion made by Kennedy, 2nd by Hamilton, to send Glenn’s letter to the applicant. All were in 
favor. Motion carried.  
 
MTI Bond – PB and FD conditions have been met and satisfied. See letters from Glenn & SFC. 
MTI Bond/LOC in full - $437,206.00.  Motion made by West, 2nd by Hamilton, to release the MTI 
bond-LOC in full. All were in favor. Motion carried.  

 
21 Boylston Street Conditional Approval expires March 21, 2019 – Extension requested for 
another 30 days. (Crawley Falls with two driveways). Motion made by Kennedy, 2nd by 
Hamilton, to extend the conditional approval deadline for another 30 days. All were in favor. 
Motion carried.  (New Deadline is April 20, 2019) 
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SELT Bond: Stevens read the letter from Steve Cummings for the DeYoung-Fralic restoration: As 
requested, I have completed an inspection of the above noted project, plans and the 
construction estimate. Based upon that review I recommend that a bond in the amount of 
$99,000 be set for the above project and drainage improvements. Motion made by Johnston, 
2nd by Hamilton, to accept that bond amount of $99,000 from SELT noting that this was a 
condition of approval.  
 
Cash Bond Releases: Greenwood explained that these cash bonds have been on the books for 
over 10 years.  
1. Release cash bond for KEA Realty to Richard & Susan Dumore (previously Abilities Rehab, 

now a daycare center on 125) - $1,046.46 plus interest. Motion made by Johnston, 2nd by 
Hamilton to release the cash bond for KEA Realty to Richard & Susan Dumore. All were in 
favor. Motion carried.  

2. Release cash bond for Alton Bailey (Heavenly Donuts) - $5,027.53 plus interest. Motion 
made by West, 2nd by Menter, to release the cash bond for Alton Bailey. All were in favor. 
Motion carried.  

 
RSA states 5 alternates for the Planning Board. Board discussed that PB can have up to 5 
alternates. Greenwood said the Planning Board appoints their own alternates; we just followed 
the state law on 5 alternates. Motion made by Johnston, 2nd by Stevens, to give conditional 
approval to David Menter to become one of the alternates on the Planning Board (up to five), 
once his BOS term is up in March of 2019.  All were in favor. Motion carried. (Menter will need 
to be sworn in).  
 
Boundary line on Trident Plan was noted as Commercial/Industrial for Tax Map 223 Lot 65 
(Georgette Vitale’s property at 320 South Road) but is actually Residential/Agricultural per the 
zoning regulations. Greenwood has informed the BOS office & Assessor’s office to have the 
zoning map and/or property card updated to make that correction. No action by the Board.  
 
Approval of Minutes: Motion made by Johnston, 2nd by Hamilton, to approve the minutes from 
February 21, 2019. All were in favor with Bergeron abstaining. Motion carried.  
 
March 21st PB Meeting CANCELLED: Motion made by Hamilton, 2nd by Bergeron, to cancel the 
March 21st Planning Board Meeting due to a lack of applications. All were in favor. Motion 
carried.  The next meeting will be on April 4th, 2019 at 7pm.  
 
Motion made by Hamilton, 2nd by Bergeron, to adjourn at approximately 7:55 pm.  All were in 
favor. Motion carried.  
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Andrea Bickum 
Administrative Assistant, Brentwood Planning Board 


